

Alabama Law Scholarly Commons

Working Papers

Faculty Scholarship

5-31-2007

States, Statutes, and Fraud: an Empirical Study of Emerging State False Claims Acts

Pamela Bucy Pierson University of Alabama - School of Law, ppierson@law.ua.edu

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarship.law.ua.edu/fac_working_papers

Recommended Citation

Pamela B. Pierson, *States, Statutes, and Fraud: an Empirical Study of Emerging State False Claims Acts,* (2007).

Available at: https://scholarship.law.ua.edu/fac_working_papers/616

This Working Paper is brought to you for free and open access by the Faculty Scholarship at Alabama Law Scholarly Commons. It has been accepted for inclusion in Working Papers by an authorized administrator of Alabama Law Scholarly Commons.



States, Statutes, and Fraud: An Empirical Study of Emerging State False Claims Acts

Pamela H. Bucy

80 Tulane Law Review 465

This paper can be downloaded without charge from the Social Science Research Network Electronic Paper Collection: http://ssrn.com/abstract=930181

States, Statutes, and Fraud: An Empirical Study of Emerging State False Claims Acts^{*}

James F. Barger, Jr.[†] Pamela H. Bucy^{**} Melinda M. Eubanks^{+†} Marc S. Raspanti^{***}

Since Congress revitalized the federal False Claims Act (FCA) in 1986, the qui tam action—which allows recovery by a private party who alleges and proves fraud against the government—has become an increasingly important and successful regulatory tool. Not surprisingly, the success of the federal FCA has motivated a growing minority of state legislators to pass similar statutes. Academic study of these provisions, however, has been limited.

This Article presents the first comprehensive survey of the structure and implications of state FCAs and qui tam provisions. The results are based on interviews with state officials charged with their enforcement. Interviewees were questioned regarding investigative resources allocated to false claims cases, the practical application of each individual state qui tam provision, the effectiveness of each provision, the impact of federal cases upon state cases, and coordination efforts between federal and state offices.

INTRODUCTION		
I. THE FEDERAL CIVIL FALSE CLAIMS ACT		
I. Study Results		
А.	General Observations	
В.	Investigation Resources	
С.	Application	
	The Stu <i>A.</i> <i>B.</i>	THE FEDERAL CIVIL FALSE CLAIMS ACT

^{*} The authors express their appreciation to the following individuals who participated in this survey: Christopher Ames, Lisa Barchi, Michael Bassham, Mike Beebe, Jim Breem, Fred Duhy, Jr., Rita Endecra, Tom Grande, Jennette Hamilton, Guy Horsley, Dan Miller, Susan Miller, David Nalvin, Pat O'Connell, Edward Pocheco, Paul Ritzma, Gary Senaga, Stuart Silverman, Christopher Barry-Smith, Benjamin Stevenson, Tim Terry, and Thomas Temmerman.

[†] Associate, Baker, Donelson, Bearman, Caldwell, & Berkowitz, P.C., Birmingham, Alabama. J.D. 2005, University of Alabama School of Law. The author thanks his wife, Burch, for her patience and support and for helping organize the data in this Article.

^{**} Bainbridge Professor of Law, University of Alabama School of Law. J.D. 1978, Washington University School of Law. The author expresses her appreciation to Dean Ken Randall and the Law School Foundation for their support.

^{††} Associate, Burr & Forman, L.L.P., Birmingham, Alabama. J.D. 2005, University of Alabama School of Law.

^{***} Founding Shareholder, Miller, Alfano & Raspanti, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. Mr. Raspanti represents whistleblowers nationwide under the federal and state *qui tam* statutes. He is also an active white collar defense attorney who represents healthcare providers in myriad investigations.

D. Effectiveness		
IV. OBSERVATIONS AND CONCLUSIONS		
APPENDIX A: FALSE CLAIMS STATUTES WITH <i>QUI TAM</i>		
PROVISIONS		
APPENDIX B: EMPIRICAL SURVEY OF STATE FALSE CLAIMS		
STATUTES WITH QUI TAMPROVISIONS		

I. INTRODUCTION

As Zachary Bentley sat in his Key West, Florida, office reviewing the financial books of his pharmacy, he could hardly have imagined he would discover a pricing discrepancy that would lead to lawsuits vielding over half a billion dollars in recoveries.¹ Bentley's modest company, Ven-A-Care, Inc., provided in-home intravenous drug treatments to AIDS patients in his Key West community.² Bentley never intended to be a whistleblowing crusader, but could not ignore the pricing discrepancy he discovered in 1990.³ At that time, high drug costs were exhausting many of his clients' insurance benefits.⁴ Bentley saw firsthand the anguish the high costs created for his clients who could no longer afford the medicine they needed.⁵ Again and again, Bentley and his two partners opted to continue treating AIDS patients whose insurance benefits were depleted.⁶ As he sat in his office reviewing the pricing discrepancies, Bentley realized that many of his clients had been cheated by the false "spreads" pharmaceutical companies were using to market their products to drug suppliers.⁷ The pharmaceutical companies were reporting higher than actual prices for their drugs, thereby guaranteeing themselves windfall profits through inflated Medicare reimbursements.8

466

^{1.} David Batstone, *Shaking Up the Drug Industry*, 32 SOJOURNERS MAG., Jan./Feb. 2003, at 19; *Medicare Drug Reimbursements: A Broken System for Patients and Taxpayers: Joint Hearing Before the Subcomm. on Health and the Subcomm. on Oversight and Investigations of the H. Comm. on Energy and Commerce*, 107th Cong. 47 (2001) [hereinafter *Bentley Statement*] (prepared statement of Mr. Zachary Bentley), *available at* http://energycommerce.house.gov/107/hearings/09212001Hearings371/Bentley616print.htm (last visited Oct. 26, 2005).

^{2.} Batstone, *supra* note 1, at 19.

^{3.} *Id.*

^{4.} See id.

^{5.} *Id.*

^{6.} *Id.*

^{7.} *Id. See generally* Seventh Amended Petition, Texas v. Warrick Pharm. Corp., No. GV002327, 1000 WL 45998, at *3-4, *6-7 (Tex. Dist., Apr. 20, 2004) [hereinafter *Warrick Petition*] (describing fraudulent methods used by pharmaceutical companies).

^{8.} See Batstone, supra note 1, at 19; Warrick Petition, supra note 7, at *3-4, *6-7.

Bentley was stunned when a Medicare reimbursement check passed across his desk for the infusion cancer drug, Leucovorin.⁹ The Medicare reimbursement was 1000% more than his company paid for the drug.¹⁰ According to Bentley, "[t]he ten-fold profit on this drug, being paid for by Medicare (80%) and the beneficiary (20%), was so excessive that the beneficiary's co-payment actually exceeded the cost of the drug to Ven-A-Care."¹¹

Angered, Bentley and his partners refused to participate in the scheme when first approached.¹² A year later, when another drug company pitched a similar arrangement to them, they decided to blow the whistle on the fraudulent practice.¹³ But before doing so, they wanted to be sure they were right.¹⁴ They dug deeper, and discovered that the pricing scheme was a widespread and systemic problem.¹⁵ According to Bentley, "[i]t became apparent to us that many drug manufacturers reported truthful prices, while others falsely inflated their price reports so that their targeted customers—oncologists, urologists, home care companies, [dialysis] providers, [durable medical equipment] companies, and others—would be induced by the resulting windfall profits to order their drugs."¹⁶

Bentley and his partners reported the scheme to federal officials and eventually presented their findings to a U.S. congressional subcommittee.¹⁷ In Ven-A-Care's name, they also brought suit as a "*qui tam* relator"¹⁸ under the federal civil False Claims Act (federal FCA).¹⁹ Ultimately, the United States Department of Justice (DOJ) joined Ven-A-Care's FCA lawsuit.²⁰ Together, they obtained a judgment netting the federal treasury close to \$500 million and shared in \$44.8 million for their role in bringing and assisting in the lawsuit.²¹

^{9.} *Bentley Statement, supra* note 1, at 46-47.

^{10.} *Id.*

^{11.} *Id.*

^{12.} Batstone, *supra* note 1, at 19.

^{13.} *Bentley Statement, supra* note 1, at 46.

^{14.} *Id.*

^{15.} *Id.*

^{16.} *Id.* at 48.

^{17.} See id. at 47-48; see also Medicaid Prescription Drug Reimbursement: Why the Government Pays Too Much: Hearing Before the Subcomm. on Oversight and Investigations of the H. Comm. on Energy and Commerce, 108th Cong. 75-94 (2004) (testimony of Mr. T. Mark Jones and Dr. John Lockwood).

^{18.} See infra notes 33-38 and accompanying text.

^{19. 31} U.S.C. §§ 3729-3733 (2000); Bentley Statement, supra note 1, at 48.

^{20.} Bentley Statement, supra note 1, at 48.

^{21.} The Top 100 False Claims Act Settlements, CORP. CRIME REP., Dec. 30, 2003, at

^{11-12,} available at http://www.corporatecrimereporter.com/fraudrep.pdf (last visited Oct. 26,

The Ven-A-Care story is one of tremendous success for the federal government, but one of failure for all but a handful of state governments. Because drug companies also utilized their pricing discrepancy scheme to defraud the states through their Medicaid programs, the states, like the federal government, were potential plaintiffs. Most states, however, had no meaningful statutory power with which to proceed against the putative defendants. Those states which did not possess a potent statute similar to the federal FCA could not commence lawsuits against the pharmaceutical companies themselves.²² Only a handful of states with *qui tam* provisions similar to the one found in the federal FCA were poised to reap large rewards.²³

Texas was one of the fortunate few to be able to sue the pharmaceutical 23. companies for the losses it suffered because of their pricing scheme. See Robert Bryce, Texas Goes After Big Pharma, TEX. OBSERVER, Mar. 4, 2005, at 6. Using Texas' Medicaid Fraud Prevention Act, TEX. HUM. RES. CODE ANN. § 36.001-36.117 (2001), which mimics the federal FCA's qui tam provision, 31 U.S.C. § 3730 (2000), the Texas Attorney General adopted Ven-A-Care's claims and partnered with the whistleblowers and their legal counsel in a lawsuit against three drug companies: Schering-Plough Corporation's Warrick Pharmaceuticals, Boehringer Ingelheim's Roxane drug division, and Dey Laboratories. See Warrick Petition, supra note 7, at *1; Bentley Statement, supra note 1, at 47. Like the federal suit, the Texas lawsuit targeted the pharmaceutical companies' alleged practice of overstating the price of prescription brand-name and generic-brand albuterols. See Warrick Petition, supra note 7, at *3. The lawsuit trudged through three years of laborious litigation and seemingly endless deposition testimony, eventually extending into the term of Attorney General Cornyn's successor, Gregg Abbott, before concluding with a settlement. See Texas Press Release, supra note 22; Bryce, supra, at 3-4; infra App. B. "It was a hard-fought settlement," said Susan Miller, an attorney in Abbot's office. "We had at least a hearing a month regarding discovery and well over one hundred depositions." Telephone Interview with Susan Miller, Office of Attorney Gen. of Tex., in Austin, Tex. (Mar. 15, 2005). But the struggle proved worth the effort. On May 3, 2004, Texas Attorney General Gregg Abbott announced that his office "scored a major victory" in the Ven-A-Care litigation under his state's Medicaid Fraud Prevention Act. Texas Press Release, supra note 22.

Through its suit, Texas recovered \$45.5 million. *Id.* Currently, Texas is among only thirteen states and the District of Columbia that have a statute modeled after the federal FCA. *See infra* Apps. A-B; *see also* Taxpayers Against Fraud, State False Claims Acts, *at* http://www.taf.org/statefca.htm (last visited Dec. 28, 2005). Other states with *qui tam* statutes and the District of Columbia have filed similar suits. *See, e.g.*, United States v. Merck-Medco Managed Care, L.L.C., 336 F. Supp. 2d 430, 433-35 (E.D. Pa. 2004) (describing a healthcare fraud case brought by three relators in partnership with the United States and several states under the federal FCA and by the States of Florida, Illinois, Tennessee, Nevada, Virginia, and the District of Columbia under their own false claims statutes). The *Merck-Medco Managed Care* case settled for \$22.7 million in an agreement between the defendant

^{2005).} The suit brought against Fresenius Medical Care of North America ranks as the fifthlargest settlement ever under the federal FCA. *Id.*

^{22.} See Press Release, Office of Attorney General of Texas, Attorney General Reaps \$27 Million Medicaid Fraud Settlement with Major Drug Maker (May 3, 2004) [hereinafter Texas Press Release], *available at* http://www.oag.state.tx.us/oagnews/release.php?id=453 (last visited Dec. 28, 2005).

There is no question that the federal FCA, with its *qui tam* provisions, is a powerful regulatory tool. Only recently have states begun passing statutes that to some degree or another are modeled after it.²⁴ As they do so, questions arise: Is the FCA model effective, or overreaching? What impact will passage of multiple state false claims statutes have on an already complex regulatory world? What can we learn about detecting and deterring fraud from these experiences?

This Article reviews the experience of those states that have passed civil false claims acts. As part of this review, we have conducted what is to date the only comprehensive survey of states that have false claims acts with *qui tam* provisions.²⁵ Part II of this Article provides an overview of the federal FCA that serves as a prototype for the various state statutes. Part III discusses the results of the survey. Part IV concludes with observations about the states' current experiences in a rapidly changing environment.

and the various plaintiffs. *See* Press Release, Pennsylvania Office of Attorney General, AG Pappert Announces \$22.7 Million Settlement with Medco Health Solutions Resolving Allegations It Violated Consumer Protection Laws, Apr. 26, 2004, *available at* http://www. attorneygeneral.gov/press/release.cfm?p=275B8BE9-CF8B-D3DC-6493FF599F20B11D (last visited Dec. 28, 2005). For a sample of other successful state *qui tam* cases, see Taxpayers Against Fraud, State False Claims Acts, http://www.taf.org/statefca.htm (last visited Oct. 26, 2005). For example, California Attorney General Bill Lockyer and his staff are currently pursing a related case with Ven-A-Care against Abbott Laboratories, Inc. and Wyeth Pharmaceuticals, Inc. *See* Press Release, Office of the Attorney General of the State of California, Attorney General Lockyer Accuses Two Major Drug Companies of Inflating Prices, Cheating California Taxpayers, Jan. 7, 2003 [hereinafter California Press Release], *available at* http://caag.state.ca.us/newsalerts/2003/03-004.htm (last visited Oct. 26, 2005). Originally filed on July 28, 1998, the California lawsuit remained under seal for almost five years before Lockyer announced his accusations against the drug companies in early 2003. *Id.*

The Texas Attorney General readily admits that neither the lawsuit nor the large settlement would have been possible if the state had not amended its statute to include a *qui tam* or whistleblower provision. Texas Press Release, *supra* note 22; *see* Bryce, *supra* note 23, at *3-4. Shortly after announcing the settlement with Schering-Plough, Attorney General Abbott announced that Texas would be pursuing a similar suit against Abbott Laboratories and Baxter International. Juliann Walsh, *Texas Suit Alleges Abbott, Baxter Inflated Prices for Medicaid Patients*, CHI. SUN-TIMES, May 27, 2004, at 62. That suit is currently being litigated. *Id*; Bryce, *supra*, at *1. Illinois announced an almost identical price inflation suit against Abbott Laboratories and forty-seven other defendants (the largest single drug-pricing suit to date) under its state statute in early February 2005. Michael D. Sorkin, *Drug-Pricing Practices Cost Consumers Millions, Illinois Says in Lawsuit*, ST. LOUIS POST-DISPATCH, Feb. 9, 2005, at A01.

^{24.} See infra App. A.

^{25.} The survey is limited to states with false claims statutes containing *qui tam* provisions in effect before January, 2005. *See* discussion *infra* Part III.A.